
Recommendations for 9-1-1 Public Safety Answering Points (PSAPs) 

From CDC’s “Interim Guidance for Emergency Medical Services (EMS) Systems 

and 9-1-1 Public Safety Answering Points (PSAPs) for Management of Patients 

with Known or Suspected Ebola Virus Disease in the United States” 

http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/hcp/interim-guidance-emergency-medical-services-systems-911-

public-safety-answering-points-management-patients-known-suspected-united-states.html 

State and local EMS authorities may authorize PSAPs and other emergency call 

centers to use modified caller queries about Ebola when they consider the risk of Ebola 

to be elevated in their community (e.g., in the event that patients with confirmed Ebola 

are identified in the area). This will be decided from information provided by local, state, 

and federal public health authorities, including the city or county health department(s), 

state health department(s), and CDC. 

For modified caller queries: 

It will be important for PSAPs to question callers and determine if anyone at the incident 

possibly has Ebola. This should be communicated immediately to EMS personnel 

before arrival and to assign the appropriate EMS resources. PSAPs should review 

existing medical dispatch procedures and coordinate any changes with their EMS 

medical director and with their local public health department. 

 PSAP call takers should consider screening callers for symptoms and risk factors 

of Ebola. Callers should be asked if they, or someone at the incident, have fever 

of greater than 38.6 degrees Celsius or 101.5 degrees Fahrenheit, and if they 

have additional symptoms such as severe headache, muscle pain, vomiting, 

diarrhea, abdominal pain, or unexplained bleeding. 

o If PSAP call takers suspect a caller is reporting symptoms of Ebola, they 

should screen callers for risk factors within the past 3 weeks before onset of 

symptoms. Risk factors include: 

 Contact with blood or body fluids of a patient known to have or suspected 

to have Ebola; 
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 Residence in–or travel to–a country where an Ebola outbreak is occurring 

(a list of impacted countries can be accessed at the following link: 

http://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/outbreaks/guinea/index.html); or 

 Direct handling of bats or nonhuman primates from disease-endemic 

areas. 

o If PSAP call takers have information alerting them to a person with possible 

Ebola, they should make sure any first responders and EMS personnel are 

made confidentially aware of the potential for Ebola before the responders 

arrive on scene. 

o If responding at an airport or other port of entry to the United States, the PSAP 

should notify the CDC Quarantine Station for the port of entry. Contact 

information for CDC Quarantine Stations can be accessed at the following 

link:http://www.cdc.gov/quarantine/quarantinestationcontactlistfull.html 
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